City Council Minutes
February 18, 2013

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
FEBRUARY 18, 2013
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, February 18, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order.  
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Jesse McCurry, Kevin Archer, Shawna Glasscock and Daniel Thurnau with Chase Blasi absent.
Staff members present were James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Brad Banz, Fire Chief; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police; and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance and welcomed the candidates who were running for office.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications for review
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments.

4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Review of the bids for the reconstruction of 5th Street

Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, reminded the Council of the bidding of the 5th Street Reconstruction project, reviewed the three options: Portland Cement Concrete Pavement, Asphaltic Concrete Pavement, and Roller Compacted Concrete Paving and the add alternate for asphalt millings to be placed on 3rd street.  Vogts Parga Construction was the successful low bidder with Portland Cement Concrete in the amount of $217,810.50 which included the add alternate.  

Councilman Archer moved that the Council accept the bid from Vogts Parga Option No. 1 in the amount of $217,810.50 for 5th Street and the asphalt millings for 3rd Street.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Mr. David Lujano, Vogts Parga, gave an overview and history of the company, the cities and types of projects completed and expressed appreciation for being allowed to work for the City of Colwich.

B.
Review of the recommendation from the Planning Commission to approve the final plat for the Seiler 2nd Addition located at 801 W Chicago – Kris Rose, Baughman Company

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk/Zoning Administrator reviewed the recommendation of the Planning Commission and asked the Council to approve the final plat for the Seiler 2nd Addition.  Councilwoman Glasscock questioned the access on the east lot.  Ms. Brooks stated that the access control was moved further east so the property owner for the east lot could safely enter 53rd Street.

Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council uphold the recommendation of the Planning Commission and approve the final plat for the Seiler 2nd Addition.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

C.
Review of the request to approve a business license for Dent Right Automotive Services located at 341 W Wichita Ave – Jason Ockert


Mayor Spexarth introduced Mr. Jason Ockert, Dent Right Automotive who gave a brief description of the hail damage auto repairs business to operate at 341 W. Wichita Ave.


Councilman McCurry moved that the Council approve the business license for Dent Right Automotive located at 341 W. Wichita Ave.  Councilman Archer second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
D.
Review of the request to hold a 5K Charity Run possibly September 14th – Kylee Kelley


Mayor Spexarth introduced Kylee Kelley and stated Ms. Kelley was requesting to hold a 5K Charity Run with proceeds going to childhood cancer prevention on September 14th in Colwich Memorial Park and that he had secured the date with the Ball Club.  Ms. Kelley stated the reason for doing the run in Colwich was due to the generosity of the Colwich community, that the run was scheduled as an evening event with the possibility of a barbeque and a band following.  She stated they had hired a coordinator to assist them with the first event and suggested possibly holding the run as an annual event. 

Mayor Spexarth announced the city received the Sunflower Grant for completion of the walking trail and anticipated the project being complete by that time.


Councilman McCurry moved that the Council approve the holding of a 5K Charity Run on September 14th at Colwich Memorial Park.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0.

E.
Citywide clean up April 27th from 9:00 a.m. to Noon

Mayor Spexarth requested the Council approve the citywide clean up April 27th 9:00 a.m. to Noon at the Maintenance Building.


Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council approve the citywide clean up April 27th.  Councilman Archer second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0.
5.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

A.
Heritage Festival – Ms. Mary Ann Morrison stated the committee would meet on Wednesday, February 20th as the regularly scheduled meeting was on Ash Wednesday.
6.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS 
A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer stated he had nothing further to report.
B.
Library – The printed report was included in the packet for Council’s information.
C.
Fire – Chief Brad Banz presented the monthly report. Mayor Spexarth reported on two small arson fires that occurred recently and asked the Council and public to report anything suspicious.
D.
Maintenance – Mr. James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent presented the monthly report.  There was discussion regarding the water loss report and the repairing of the slide at Veteran's Memorial Park.  
E.
Police Department –Chief Hinkle presented the monthly report stating that the 2013 vehicle was on line with the possibility of the 2007 having an interested buyer.  It was the Council's consensus to sell the vehicle if the price was appropriate.
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, stated he had nothing to report.
G.
City Clerk – Ms. Diana Brooks, City Clerk presented the monthly report and had nothing further to report.
7.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the January 21, 2013 Council minutes

B.
Approval of Appropriation Ordinance Nos. 13-01-02 and 13-02-01
C.
Approval of the January financial report
Councilwoman Glasscock moved that the Council approve the consent agenda A-C.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 4-0. 
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilman Thurnau questioned when annexation discussions would take place.  Mayor Spexarth arranged a meeting with Councilman Thurnau for Friday, February 22, 2013 to formulate a plan.
Councilman McCurry expressed appreciation for the discussions taking place through the Colwich business community.

Mayor Spexarth encouraged organizations to get involved with the development of the community calendar. He stated the levy inspection would occur February 26th and the American Diabetes Association would use Veteran's Memorial Park as a rest stop on May 11th.  He also reported he would attend the K-96 Board meeting on Friday, March 1st, he attended City Hall Day February 6th in Topeka to meet with legislators, and at the SCAC meeting legislators indicated they would introduce a bill to protect cities from being left paying special assessments when developments fail.

9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for the purpose of reviewing employee performance appraisals for a period of 15 minutes to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Clerk, Maintenance Superintendent, Fire Chief, Chief of Police, and City Attorney.
Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council recess to executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for the purpose of reviewing employee performance appraisals for a period of 15 minutes beginning at 7:44 p.m to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Clerk, Maintenance Superintendent, Chief of Police, Fire Chief and City Attorney.  Council second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilman Thurnaum moved that the Council recess from executive session at 8:05 p.m.  Councilman Archer second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilman McCurry moved to return to open session at 8:05 p.m.  Councilman  Archer second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilwoman Glasscock moved that the Council give a 2% across the board increase.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 3-1 with Councilman Archer voting nay.
10.
ADJOURNMENT TO WORKSHOP
There being no further business, Councilwoman Glasscock moved for adjournment at 8:08 p.m. Councilman McCurry  second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 4-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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